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 (
Abstract:
T
he purpose of this report is to update 
Community Justice Authority (
CJA
)
 members on the positive joint working that is currently being carried out and that which is in hand between Tayside CJA, Partners and the Scottish Prison Service (SPS)
.  It will 
also
 
update
 CJA members
 on
 SPS support for the reform of community justice
.
)

1 	Recommendations

	The Authority is recommended to:

1.1	note the contents of this report;

1.2	continue to endorse the partnership approach by the Scottish Prison Service with the Tayside CJA; and

1.3	receive further updates at 6 month intervals.


2	Her Majesty’s Prison (HMP) Perth 

2.1	TCJA Board Members and partners will recall that in the previous SPS report for the meeting in June 2015 a number of new initiatives were described in some detail.  What follows are brief updates and a description of other significant events.


3	HMP Perth – Governor in Charge

3.1	Brenda Stewart is the new Acting Governor in Charge of Perth prison. Brenda brings a wealth of knowledge and experience into the role after serving over 30 years at various establishments throughout the SPS. 


4.	HMP Perth – Throughcare Support Officers (TSOs)

4.1	The four TSO’s are now in place and settling into their new roles evolving and working in partnership with community agencies.  Offender Outcomes Manager Alan Arundel reports that it has been a steep learning curve for the team but they are already proving to be a welcome and successful addition in supporting offenders in their journey from custody to community.  SPS has received positive feedback to date from working with the respective agencies and being there to guide the offender through the maze of forms and questions.
 
4.2	Since the commencement of the Throughcare service in May, HMP Perth has assisted twenty-two liberations. Of these, twenty remain in the community still receiving a level of support depending on need. Most are telephoned on a regular basis and are slowly being encouraged to function more independently. 

4.3	HMP Perth continues to increase their staff and community agencies awareness of the Throughcare Support Officer role and is grateful for the support it has received in the community and beyond. 


5.	HMP Perth – Short term prisoners (STPs) Community Reintegration Pilot

5.1	The short term prisoners Integrated Case Management (ICM) process is now firmly embedded within HMP Perth. All short term prisoners within Perth are allocated a personal officer who will be their support, mentor and advisor working in partnership with the respective agencies to ensure that they have the best opportunity to break the cycle of reoffending.

5.2   	Since April 2015 486 short term prisoners have been managed under the STP ICM process. 50 serving 0-3 months, 134 serving 3-6 months and 302 serving 6 months and over.  A total of thirty-five offenders have disengaged from the process to date. All four local authorities are actively involved in the process which continues to evolve and improve. 


6.	HMP Perth – Recovery Journey

6.1	As reported previously HMP Perth in partnership with NHS Tayside won an Offender Management Award at the Tayside Community Justice Authority Awards Ceremony. This was in recognition of the on-going Recovery focussed work within HMP Perth.  The partnership working, collaboration and conceptual thinking ensured a positive impact and range of outcomes that have made a significant difference to the lives of offenders within the prison. 

6.2	The focus on recovery within the prison remains a strong driver in ensuring that staff supports those wishing to start this journey. 

6.3	The Governor’s Recognition Awards were presented to three Recovery Champions at HMP Perth. The awards were to recognise their personal commitment, support of others, and guidance, leadership and community spirit in assisting their peers through the recovery journey. All three have had addictions issues in the past. They have facilitated peer led recovery meetings within the residential areas of the prison and have made a positive contribution to the prison’s recovery journey.

6.4	On Friday 18 September 2015 the second Recovery Walk was held at HMP Perth to celebrate those in recovery and remember those who have lost their life to addiction. The walk was a precursor to the main Recovery Walk Scotland held at Glasgow Green on Saturday 19 September 2015. A wide range of supporting/partner agencies attended, including NHS Tayside, Al-Anon, Tayside Intensive Support Service, Tayside Arrest Referral Service, CAIR Scotland, Scottish Recovery Consortium, Dundee Alcohol and Drug Partnership, Encouraging Positive Involvement Carers Support (EPICS) Group, Care First, Cocaine Anonymous, HMP Perth Staff and Recovery Champions from the Open Estate as well as offenders currently undergoing their own recovery journeys. The Governor Brenda Stewart along with the Senior Management Team also completed the one mile walk within the grounds of the prison.


7	HMP Perth - Family Event

7.1	HMP Perth Learning Centre recently held a Family Fun Club event. This event was an innovative way to encourage and engage ‘Family Learning’ in the challenging prison environment.   Prisoners, along with their partners and children, took part in activities which allow and encourage learning and participation as a family unit. The main focus was on the children with the adults supporting and participating in the various activities and projects.

7.2	The learning center staff team worked in partnership with Perth & Kinross community based Parenting and Family Learning Development staff to deliver the project. The course was designed to allow a positive family experience and to participate in family learning activities together. Families also have the opportunity and are encouraged to participate in learning opportunities in the community. Some have already expressed an interest or signed up to take part. The project is also framed to allow progression to other adult learning opportunities or family learning opportunities in the community.


8	HMP Perth - Koestler Platinum Award

8.1	This success came about through Fife College Learning Centre’s partnership working with Royal Conservatoire of Scotland.  They have worked collaboratively for around fifteen years using drama workshops and projects as a way of building confidence and raising self-esteem, working together with others as well as improving communication and life skills.  The groups have also worked concurrently with Learning Centre staff to gain academic qualification contextualised through their drama work. 

8.2	The recent partnership working has been funded through Creative Scotland, who sees the benefits of the Arts in this context.  At the end of each block of work there is always a ‘sharing’ or performance and this time it was decided to film the performance ‘Now you see it’ and enter this in the National Koestler Arts Competition.  Due to the quality of the entry it was awarded ‘Platinum’, the highest accolade.


9	HMP Perth – Recognition of the Visiting Committee

9.1	On the 17 September 2015, HMP Perth hosted a small event to mark the final meeting of the Perth Visiting Committee. The Chairperson of the Committee was presented with flowers and a plaque in recognition of the contribution and invaluable work of Visiting Committees in HMP Perth from 1878 – 2015.  Some members of the Committee will be staying on as Independent Prison Monitors which should ease the transition to the new arrangements.


10	HMP Perth - Fun Week

10.1	The Physical Education Department within HMP Perth hosted a Fun Week running from 3rd to 7th August for the purpose of raising funds for two charities by participating in various activities over the period of a week.  Prisoners and staff were asked to donate a minimum of £1 to enter each of the events.  The training kitchen also got involved with prisoners baking cupcakes and a raffle was also undertaken.

10.2	The week was a huge success involving the entire prison and the prisoners involved in the organising of the event worked extremely hard and gained new skills in communication, planning, preparing and budgeting for organising events.  All involved enjoyed the fun competition.  The final total raised for the charities has been confirmed as £1124.  It is hoped that similar collaborative-working events will become a regular occurrence at HMP Perth.


11	The Open Estate 

As reported in previous reports to the Tayside Community Justice Authority Board, the Open Estate is a unique facility within SPS which   provides a range of opportunities for prisoners to reconnect with their families and necessary community supports (health, housing, substance misuse, and the opportunity to participate in employment experiences in the community prior to their liberation).   The Open Estate is committed to partnership working, sharing good practice and where practical - the sharing of resources.  In the June 2015 report to the Board a number of initiatives were described in some detail.  What follows is an update on some of these initiatives and some further developments.


12	The Open Estate - LifeWorks

12.1	The Open Estate has, under the auspices of LifeWorks, been running an intensive five day course run by veterans for prisoners who are themselves veterans.  Since the last course that was held, four out of the eight attending have obtained full time permanent jobs on release.  A new course was held in June and it is hoped that participants will also be as successful as the first cohort in gaining sustained employment.


13	The Open Estate – Links Centre Upgrade

13.1	As previously reported the Links Centre at the Open Estate has undergone a significant upgrade with improvements to the waiting area, interviewing and visit facilities.  A library is to be installed in association with Dovetail (a Dundee charitable agency who employs a 50% disabled workforce). Perth and Kinross Library will be supplying the books.

13.3     	The Community Café, has now been confirmed and a large number of organisations have expressed an interest in constructing it.  The training, from mid-January, will be provided by Springboard and will include the World Host Customer Service qualification, Barista and speciality tea-making. Prisoners undertaking the training will be able to undertake work experience in the community with Pret a Manger and Costa Coffee, and Springboard has undertaken to obtain jobs with these firms for prisoners leaving Castle Huntly. On-going through care employability support will also be provided by Springboard.  When the café opens in March 2015 groups from the local community will be allowed access in to the café, for one off events. The possibility of providing local community groups with the option to hold meetings within Castle Huntly are also being considered.

14	The Open Estate – Non Smoking Areas

14.1       Following discussions with prisoners through the local forum a decision was reached to undertake an initiative to provide non-smoking cells. To date forty such cells have been created and it is hoped that by the end of the year, 94 such cells will be available (the approximate current number of cells is 240).  This means that prisoners now have an entire wing, Wallace Singles, which is a non-smoking area.


15	HMP Castle Huntly - Shelter Scotland initiative

15.1	In recent times prison staff at Castle Huntly have become increasingly aware of a number of hidden housing hidden issues for some of their prisoners. Although all prisoners have official release addresses it is recognised that some of these addresses may prove untenable in the long run.  For example, a family member of a prisoner may not have anticipated the prisoner remaining with them permanently, therefore shortly after release some prisoners may face a range of housing issues.  Castle Huntly staff have therefore joined forces with Shelter Scotland to provide a pilot housing training course for eight prisoners so that can act as advisors for other prisoners. The best two candidates will be provided with jobs on release by Shelter in their community offices.       In a similar vein Dundee Connect will be providing welfare advice (particularly in relation to Universal Credit) to prisoners.


16         HMP Castle Huntly – Creative Initiatives

16.1	The Royal Conservatoire Scotland (RCS) have bid for funding to provide a two year project to provide prisoners with an opportunity to experience an asset based approach to drama involving workshops to help participants to build their confidence, learning to work together with others, as well as improving communication and life skills.  

16.2	The Dundee Repertory Theatre has been awarded a two year grant to work with offenders and a drama therapist will be working at Castle Huntly with prisoners on a pilot basis in 2016.

16.3	Vox Liminis have been working with prisoners throughout Scotland to record their reflections, songs and poems. An EP is to be launched nationally on 9 Nov 2015 which features two poems and four songs from Castle Huntly prisoners, two of which will be attending the launch with local staff. 


17         HMP Castle Huntly – Paws for Progress

17.1       Canine First Aid training will be provided by Paws for Scotland every two months jointly for prisoners, staff members and residents from the Longforgan community.


18	SPS - Reform of Community Justice
	
18.1	Under the proposed new arrangements the Scottish Prison Service (SPS) will continue to engage with partners with an interest in Community Justice at a national and local level. SPS will do so in a way that balances constructive engagement to support local working, with coherent delivery of its national obligations and objectives.  The SPS response to this transition process is in three parts:

· National strategy development.  SPS continues to play an active role in the development of the national strategy and performance arrangements and the national transitions group; 

· Strategic engagement.  SPS is currently undertaking a mapping exercise of partnerships in an attempt to better understand the potential impact of reform; and


· SPS contribution to strategic planning.  SPS is currently reviewing the data that we can provide to inform strategic intelligence assessments and the setting of local priorities as well as developing the SPS narrative for inclusion within local community justice plans.       

18.3	SPS anticipates completion of the strategic engagement and strategic planning work streams described above by the end of November 2015.  Currently, it is our intention that the draft SPS contribution to local community justice transition plans will be circulated to local partnerships in December 2015.  SPS anticipates lead Governors in Charge (GICs) and Establishments being identified for each local partnership as part of this work.  The lead GIC and Establishment will have responsibility on behalf of the SPS for coordinating input to the Community Justice Outcomes Improvement Plan and annual report for the local area once these statutory provisions are introduced and acting as a strategic conduit between SPS and local partnerships.  
18.4	In the meantime SPS remains committed to the provision of a Community Justice Authority Liaison Manager as a direct conduit between SPS centre and the TCJA, the local prison and partners. This provides a focal point of contact to deal with issues as they arise. It is also anticipated that the liaison manager will become fully involved in the transition process within the Tayside area.


19	Equalities Implications

19.1 	An equality impact assessment is not required because the recommended actions do not have a differential impact on people sharing any of the protected characteristics.


20	Policy Implications

20.1	There is no policy, staffing, financial or legal implications for TCJA contained in this report.







Graeme Youngson
CJA Liaison Manager
Scottish Prison Service/Tayside Community Justice Authority	          15 December 2015




